Summer School Committee

Meeting Minutes 1/14/11
10:00 am  Horrabin Hall 60
Present:  Saisudha Mallur, Denise Gravitt, Ron Bauerly, Ellen Ehrgott, Brian Powell, & Renee Polubinsky, Chair
Absent: Dean Halverson

Guest:  Ken Hawkinson, Associate Provost and Coordinator of Summer School

1.  Introductions

2.  Meeting with Ken Hawkinson


-update Ken as to the work we have done thus far [Nov. 1st meeting, today is our 4th]


-discuss his perceptions of summer school at Western.

K. Hawkinson summarized his past history and roles at WIU and his efforts and research concerning summer school needs, and issues. He shared while up to 2009 summer school (SS) numbers were declining, this past year 2010 SS numbers were up due to an advanced multi-approach marketing campaign and improved SS web-page with links to all departments with SS courses offered. He had previously determined with his extensive research of associations related to summer school and comparisons of universities offering SS that the biggest barrier to successful programs was not having good web-pages and marketing of the program to students.  
The process for SS starts in October with Faculty identifying their SS course desires, then Chairs forward their dept. list of courses needed and identified instructors to Deans and on to the Provost.  The Provost does not select what courses are offered in SS.  Then number of classes offered each summer is constrained by the funds available; our contract and rising salaries may result in fewer classes. New courses/ courses over the limit set by Deans can be approved if justified programmatically and with approval of Chair, Dean and then submitted to Provost. Provisional money (limited) is set aside for these types of new offerings beyond “proven” courses offered in past SS sessions. In 2012 SS the 6 week session will start in May with the first 4 week session- early June instead of having a delayed start in June due to past numbers in SS enrollments in that session.  Flexible schedules, online, early listing and registration, open/early admission and effective marketing campaigns were listed as what helps make SS successful.  Earlier registration for SS was not achieved due to advising timing issues with Advisors/students.  Advising for Fall/summer happens at same time. 

K. Hawkinson instructions to Dean’s are that undergraduate courses for primarily F/So have minimum of 15 students, upper class undergrad courses have minimum of 10 students and Graduate courses have minimum enrollments of 5 to “make” in the summer.  Based on average faculty salaries generally need minimum enrollment of 15 students in SS classes to “break-even”.  Faculty per contract earn 1 month of regular 9 month salary for first SS course and can earn $1000 or $1,500/ACE for second or “overload” course in SS depending upon what college.  Additionally, K. Hawkinson instructs Deans/Faculty to spread out GenEd courses over days/times and sessions in SS. Budget has increased for this upcoming 2011 SS by $50k over last year’s budget due to increased SCHs.   Previously SS budgets were held in case of budget issues, but now budget is “committed” for SS in October so dept.’s can effectively plan for upcoming SS and listing of SS courses is generally available on STARS for students mid-February.    Renee pointed out Advisors may start advising in January so they also need at least a preliminary course listing for SS to effectively advise students of their options (K. Hawkinson to see if this can happen). 
To get “new” courses offered in SS beyond the number covered by the Dean allocated SS budget to the colleges and dept. faculty must prove programmatic need to Chair and get their Dean’s approval for new course then goes to Provost Office for approval/possible funding if can’t be funded by college.  Proving could consist of documented numbers of enrolled students in courses, how fast they fill up, faculty shortages, surveys, “waiting lists” etc.  The Provost won’t approve a new/additional SS course for a dept. if the Chair and college Dean do not support the initiative.  Online courses have been seen to be very successful in Business and can possibly get funding for course from other than dept./college sources such as opening course up to all students or reserving seats for Board of General Studies students.

Current marketing plan for SS 2011 includes advertising in multiple papers including other university papers, bill boards, flyers, posters, news releases, TeleStar, Chamber of Commerce Newsletters, etc.  This campaign should get to students in High School also for those Dual-credit courses offered in SS (such as physics) which benefits students by allowing them to lock in the current summer fee rates for their remaining years at WIU instead of paying potentially higher rates established for students starting in August or January terms.  Pell Grants for SS students now do not reduce other semester funding if students choose to attend SS which was prohibitive for many students on Financial Aid when considering SS. Other funding sources for disadvantaged students like the TRIO (sp?) Grant will help fund SS. In addition more flexible housing and food plans, honor student offerings, pre-engineering programs and bridge programs with community colleges are hopefully going to positively impact SS 2011 numbers. SS 2010 saw Freshman growing from 28 to 98 students in SS, Distance Ed. Courses increased appros. 42% over 2009 and accounted for much of growth in college SS numbers. 
K. Hawkinson sees his biggest constraint or barrier to SS as primarily being contract limitations (not a criticism) which guides funding models, and physical location of WIU.  That’s why he sees On-line courses as being successful and changing ad campaign to “spend  your summer with WIU” instead of “at” WIU. When asked what the SS committee can do for him, Ken shared that the surveys and data that the SS Committee intend to send out and gather would be greatly beneficial as he has no additional staff or support to deal with SS issues. When asked what he felt was a possible issue or barrier for Chairpersons dealing with SS issues, did he feel they would choose other than top rotation faculty, he felt Chairs would jump down rotation lists if necessary to properly staff a programmatically needed course and not be limited to the rotation schedule established per the contract.  He felt dept. chairs would also offer lower enrolled courses, if needed programmatically, and if an On-line course was needed the chairs could go down the Rotation list as needed until they find the first faculty that had gone through the Best Practices training, and could teach the course.  Best Practices training through CITR is a pre-requisite to offering On-line courses at WIU.  
3. Approved Meeting Minutes from 12/16/10 - approved with revisions from Renee as shared with SS Committee . 
4.  Surveys

-Student- was revised based upon comments.  Denise to send out revised version to all members while also pursuing IRB approval. 

-Faculty- tabled for next meeting

-Chair - everyone requested to talk with own chairs for additional questions by Renee. 
5.  IRB Approval
-Complete IRB form requesting exempt review for surveys – Denise to do this for student survey
-Also specify that Tere North will be distributing the surveys- Denise to talk with Tere after getting completed Request form from Renee and IRB approval for student survey
6.  Download Request Form

- Renee will complete Request Form, find out who are appropriate parties to sign form & send completed form to Denise
7.  Timelines

a. Complete the student survey and IRB by the end of Jan.

b. Distribute surveys to students by Feb. Timeline for Faculty and Chair surveys not determined yet.
c. Deadline for return and tabulation: ? Need data in timely manner so that decisions on summer school 2012 can be made on/before October 2011. 
8.  Invitation was sent to John Miller sent by Renee (via voice message) for Jan 28 meeting.  Time of Jan. 28th meeting moved up to 8:30 AM to accommodate class conflicts. 
-UPI President to discuss/clarify contract issues and summer school (Jan. 28th- Renee to confirm he can make that date/time)
9.  Meeting Jan. 28 at 10 AM (HH 60) was set for the final review of the Student survey, and initial review of Faculty/Chair  Surveys so that they could then be sent to IRB and start the process for the survey creation.  If needed, Student Survey can be modified before sending out to students in Feb.  based upon J. Miller discussion. 
Next Meeting:   Jan 28th, 8:30 AM- review Student survey one last time, review Faculty and Chair surveys, new business, HH60 


*Need connection to QC

Adjourn:  11:45 AM
Respectfully submitted by Denise Gravitt, Sect. 
Approved as revised 1/28/2011
